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 AESC MEETING MINUTES
6 February 2013
CALL TO ORDER @ 1128 a.m. in the home of Laura Putnam.

ATTENDEES: Kathy Moakler, Roz Riley, Holly Scherer, Laura Putnam, Jackie Caldwell, Lynda Flowers, Susan Wright, Kathy Candido, Barbara Fleming, Betty Swygert, Priscilla Noah, Bette Meuleners, Isabel Stevens, Mollie O’Neill, Gene Villiva, Vickie Groninger.

MINUTES APPROVAL:
· December minutes were sent out to board members on 30 January via email and one mailed copy.  

· Barbara Fleming made motion to accept the minutes as written. Second made by Gene Villiva. Motion carried.

PRESIDENT: Kathy Moakler 

· Thanks to Laura for opening her home for our meeting.  Thanks for Mollie and  Lynda for bring preparing the food.

· Congratulations to Laura Putnam. Kathy presented gifts to Laura to welcome Alex from the AESC Board.  Several “engineer” related toys were unwrapped.  Laura was grateful.

· Board Birthdays for Feb:

·  4 Feb – Betty Swygert

·  6 Feb - Susan Wright

· Thanks from Renee Bostick for the response to her request for the book drive. Vickie Groninger, who has been helping her, stated that an overwhelming amount of books have been received. 

· Bette Meuleners talked about additional books through the Kohls’ book program.  

· Barbara Fleming suggested that this would be considered a club-wide service project in the future, coordinated by the Welfare/Services Chairperson.

HONORARY ADVISORS: 

· Chief’s Spouse (Renee Bostick) not present. 

· CSM Spouse (Vicky Groninger).  

     Thanks for the awesome things your do.

· Civil Works Spouse (Joan Stockton) not present. No report.

· Military Programs Spouse (Jackie Caldwell) present


Serving as Membership Chairman, will report out there.
VICE-PRESIDENT: Anna Marie Cox (not present)

· Connie Semonite is reporting for her.

· February program is 16 Feb, the Annual Wine Tasting.   RSVP is 13 Feb by e-vite. The Semonites are planning a fun and interactive wine tasting!  Attendees are to bring appetizers to share.

· March 14, at 1000 is the Tour of Crime and Punishment Museum.  Deadline for RSVP is 4 March WITH payment.  Lunch follows at Rosa Mexicana, bring extra money for that.

· AEMA Brunch is set for 21 April at the Fairfax.

SECRETARY: Roz Riley 
· Thank you for sending report info by Tuesday (at the latest) prior to the meeting.  

TREASURER: Holly Scherer

· Treasurer’s Monthly Report presented.

· DEC/JAN Report:

· Total Income: 
$    1758.20
· Total Expenses:
$    2621.32
· Gain/Loss:
           $     -863.12
· YTD Total

· Total Income: 
$     7404.15
· Total Expenses: 
$     5840.38
· Total Club Assets:              $  21,375.04
· Opening Balance     $  16,341.19
· Ending Balance       $   16,052.29
· Transactions:  Checks (6), Deposits (6), PayPal transfer (1)

· Received a written notice from the IRS stating AESC had not filed the 990N forms in 2009 or 2010.  

· Called the IRS and spoke with Mrs. Tanner (IRS Agent ID 1307492) who verified our club’s information. 

· Had to provide a verbal statement that the AESC balance did not exceeded $50,000 during those years. 
· As AESC Treasurer, I have access to the AESC financial books dating back to 2002 and I felt comfortable in verifying that statement.

· The Agent assured me that AESC’s 2012 990N was filed properly and everything was in order.  

· A $25 check was received made out to AESC with instructions to purchase books for Fisher House Foundation.  Since the check is made out to the AESC, I needed to deposit the check in order to reissue the funds for the purpose of purchasing books for the Fisher House Foundation. I will establish a line item for Income for Welfare/Services to recorded the donation under the line item “President’s Welfare”. 

· I reached out to Brian Gawne, VP for Operations at Fisher House Foundation asking for advice on how to best honor our member’s wishes. 
· 
He recommended we purchase a $25 gift card from Barnes & Nobles and present that card one of the area Fisher House managers. This way the money would go towards the intended purpose, but this would also make it much easier for the Fisher House manager to accept the gift.  
· 
He said sometimes, regulations make it difficult for the houses to accept checks or cash donations, however $25 gift cards are something they can more easily accept and use.  
· 
I would like to discuss this option with the Board on how to best honor our member’s generous donation to support our book drive for the Fisher House Foundation.  Lynda F. made motion with second by Laura P. Vote carried.

·   It was suggested that the graphic for the bookplate could be designed 

  and put in newsletter.

·   Take on as project handled by Welfare/Services.

·   Kathy M. and Barbara Fleming will meet with Renee to discuss the book drive and determine the parameters.

·   Gene Villiva volunteered to do a bookplate with the AESC logo.  Connie suggested that a line be put on the bookplate, which reads “Feel free to take this book with you and when done, pass it on.”  It would not be donated to STAY.

·   February Drive will continue as is at the wine tasting. All books for all ages acceptable: picture books, chapter books, classics, puzzle books, Sudoku.

·   Bette M. made a motion to accept this long-range planning for book drives into the Welfare and Services component of AESC. Barbara F. seconded.  Motion carried.
AEMA CHAIRMAN: Laura Putnam


· Scholarship application deadline: Must be postmarked by 28 February 2013.

· Will get with Morris Family to add funding to the AEMA account to prevent the balance from dipping $34,000.

SCHOLARSHIP CHAIRMAN: Connie Semonite 

Past Month:

· Sent Scholarship announcement with application link to all Division, Districts for distribution to all Corps employees.
· Sent Scholarship announcement with application link to large Army Installation School Liaison Officers for distribution to schools within their districts.  (List attached).
· Coordinated efforts to include scholarship announcement, qualification and application link in the past and present months’ Engineer Blast.
· Responded to emailed scholarship questions.

· Collected 3 applications.

Upcoming Month:

· Continue to collect scholarship applications.

· Meet with Laura to define roles and responsibilities following scholarship deadline.

· Host February function (Annual Wine Tasting).
PARLIAMENTARIAN: Michelle Tyler (not present)

No report sent.
MEMBERSHIP: Jackie Caldwell

· Membership to date:  140 

· Total membership for last year was 137.

· Good news, only one Redbook has returned for incorrect address.

HOSPITALITY: Lynda Flowers 
· Next meeting is 6 March 2013.  Hostess is Priscilla Noah and refreshments volunteers are needed.

· Card circulated for Donna Winzenreid, after her diagnosis of cancer.  Please contact her through her Facebook and through Caring Bridge.

NEWSLETTER: Elsie Mersereau (not present)

· Submission deadline: 22 February 2013.

· Stop and think what you can write fort he CG today!  Send it out today. Feel free to share things that you have seen or written previously.  Elsie needs to format the next issue.

WEBMASTER: Susan Wright

· Need new/more announcements. Thank you Barbara for your information.

· Compiling information of users of website, how they access the information.

· Connie appreciative of the assistance with the scholarship information.

· Will look at the Castle Boutique pop-up…

· Additional CB items (small pillows? Refrigerator magnets) –
· Castle Boutique - Change out the item number and use item name with a short description and dimensions if needed
· Working with Weebly support for e-commerce to add an additional email address for DC Programs – reservations@armyengineerspouses.com
· Weebly Support response:

Hi Susan,

Unfortunately at this time, all the websites on your account use the same merchant account settings. This is something we do intend to change in the future, but there is no set ETA for doing so yet.

For now, if you need to use a different merchant account on different sites, you can use the Weebly revenue elements for one site and create custom buttons in Paypal for the other site(s). When you do this, you'll use regular picture/paragraph elements for your product descriptions instead of revenue elements.

See this section of our help site to learn how to create custom buttons through PayPal:

Custom PayPal Buttons
Thanks for your support!

Ken

· Anna Marie suggested that I create a new PayPal account. More discussion will be needed

1. POC for FLW to get the engineer school happenings

2. Will be adding additional links to the Engineer school, Army Engineer Association, National military family assoc. and other sites. How about AEA special events?

AEA is sponsoring the 2013 Industry Exhibition and Seminar. This year's event will take place from 16-18 April at Fort Leonard Wood, MO.
3. Engineer links on the AEA
a. U.S. Army
b. Army Corps of Engineers
c. Army Engineer School
d. Army Engineer Spouses’ Club
e. AUSA
f. SAME
g. U.S. Army Human Resources Command / Human Service Resource Center
FACEBOOK: Elizabeth Hill (not present)

No report.
CIRCULATION: Kara Anderson (not present)

· The February CastleGram was sent electronically January 26, 2013. Additionally 12 hard copies were made and mailed via US Mail January 28. 

· The cost for copies was $23.10.  

· Purchase of $4.40 for additional postage on the February issue.

· Assisted Barbara Fleming with emails to local members regarding volunteer opportunities in the area.

· Sent e-vite to local membership for the February Annual Wine Tasting.
RESERVATIONS: Jeanne Marie Rowan

· Email resignation received on 5 February 2013.  Email sent to Kathy Moakler, Roslyn Riley, and Anna Marie Cox.  Message below:

Team AESC: With regret, I announce my resignation from the AESC Committee as the Reservation Chair. My duties and responsibilities increased significantly with my position at the Army Review Boards Agency; therefore, I must resign for I am not able to attend meetings nor do I have the flexibility within my schedule. In addition, I have family commitments the weekend of the wine tasting and am not available to assist with reservations, name tags or associated duties. Respectfully, Jeanne Marie Rowan
· Nametags, etc. for wine tasting will be handled by Connie.

· Hospitality gets access to excel spread sheet for RSVPs.  Kathy will send Connie (hostess) the excel spreadsheet. 
· New issue:  RSVP for 4 Mar will be put on website and message sent out by Kara to membership.  Secretary will collect money. Send e-vite out to all local membership.

· Will need to recruit for replacement Reservations Chairman.
WAYS AND MEANS: Kathy Candido
· Report for December 2012 and January 2013:

· INCOME:
· Individual Sales 



$  733.50
· Corps HQs sales
   

             1406.00


TOTAL SALES 
$ 2139.50
 
· EXPENSES:
· Ordered Merchandise 


$ 1424.00
· Postage




       61.93




TOTAL EXPENSES

$ 1485.93

· Thanks to Isabel Stevens and Priscilla Noah for all their help with sales through the past years.

· Ways & Means is turned over to Connie Semonite effective 6 February 2013.
· 15 boxes of napkins left (1000) in a box, will be donated to the VP for events.
· Castle Boutique (Ways and Means) will be turned over Kathy M., Anna Marie Cox, Roz Riley, Connie Semonite.
· Kathy is writing the AAR for the record.
· Group applauded Kathy’s service as W&M.  
· Kathy C. responded: Most fun about the job is working with the members of the club and meeting people who buy.  Inventory is now at manageable level and new individual can bring the inventory up with new items.  Mollie suggested considering having connection with AEA store at FLW.
· Question was brought forward as to how to decide if selling in a particular location was worth doing.  Kathy C. mentioned that the usual incomes from on site sales were: Kingman income $5-600, HQ income  $1000, Cocktail party, wine tasting, and scholarship brunch is about $300, which is good.
· Store does not travel on M or F. 
WELFARE/SERVICES:  Barbara Fleming 

· Plaque from ATM given to secretary for storage with archives.   ATM is volunteer staffed event.

· Arlington Wreath Laying and Wreath cleanup are most memorable things that one can do.

· If you hear of volunteer opportunities, email her to disseminate.

· Antiques Road Show coming to Richmond in August.  Contact her for more information if you would like to apply for the lottery for tickets.

· AESC will be accepting books up through February 15th for the donation to the Fisher House.  

PUBLICITY: Beth Mazzanti (not present)

No report.

KNOLLWOOD LIAISON: Betty Swygert (not present)

FAIRFAX LIAISON:  Joyce Rebh (not present)

KNOLLWOOD BAKE SALE: Priscilla Noah 

· Knollwood Bake Sale set up for April 10 to begin at 1000.  Easter is 31 March.

NOMINATIONS: Bette Meuleners/ Mollie O’Neill/Pat O’Neill

· Placed an article about the upcoming nominations and election of officers for the 2013-2014 year for AESC in the February 2013 Castle Gram.  (Copy attached to archives file copy.)

· Sent an email to the members of the 2012-2013 AESC Board (copy included for archive filing).  Responses back from a few of the current board members as to whether or not they will be staying on the board for the next term.  Also had one suggestion for a new board member.

· I would like to hear from everyone on the current board as soon as possible so that I know which positions we need to fill?  If they can’t stay in their job, but would like to stay on the board, I’d appreciate it if they’d let me know that as well.  Also, I’d like to hear if they have suggestions for the board?

· As soon as I know the thoughts of the current board, I plan to send an email to the entire membership asking each member would consider being on the board and also if they have suggestions.  Will also put another article in the Castle Gram for March.  

· I’ll be in Arizona most of this nominating process time, so Mollie and Pat O’Neill will help me contact members by telephone because of the time difference.  

· I will be at the February Board meeting and might be able to attend the March Board meeting as I’ll be in town both times to help with my newest grandchild (Michael Simon Meuleners) who was born on January 30, 2013.

· Thanks for all your help and for your service on the AESC Board!

· VP qualifications: criteria…geographic proximity is it feasible to reduce the number of programs from every month to less RSVP.

· Please contact Bette.

· Parliamentarian needs to be present for the meetings.

· From Kathy M.: THANK YOU, Bette!

OLD BUSINESS: 


ONGOING: 
· Reminder: in the past, the AESC paid for childcare for board members to attend the meetings. We need to keep that in mind as our board (and memberships) has members with young children.  
· AEMA Chair and President to draft a letter to the Morris Family to request more funding for the GKM account to pay the current scholarship recipients annual award.

· Recommendation is to have $34,000 remain in the account for growth.

· Laura Putnam (and others) brought up the possibility of using PayPal for AEMA donations.  Issue to be researched.

· Oral history of the Club obtained from older members (Mollie O’Neill and Joyce Rebh).
· Question was raised about a “Thank You” gift for those staff (House Aid, Mike, and Ms. Huff, HQs secretary) who both worked the Welcome Cocktail Party.  In the past, the AESC had gifted the house aide(s) a check.

· Discussion followed.  Holly S. looked at the Cocktail Party Budget and confirmed there were funds available. 

· It was suggested to give Mike a gift certificate to a local restaurant. 

· Ms. Huff should be sent a thank you note.

· Those in attendance agreed.

· Books for Fisher House 

· Picture books and chapter books are appropriate.  It was suggested that “gently read used books” in excellent condition would be acceptable.

· It was suggested that those participating in luncheon 12 Dec, could bring a book.

· Suggestion about book drive, AESC wide, could be done in February at the wine tasting.  Could be promoted as a  “Gift of Love”. Also suggested was that any general membership individual who wanted to donate a book but might not be able to attend the event or meeting, the donation could be dropped off at a chosen location or mailed to the AESC Post Office box.

· Beth Mazzanti will send something to CastleGram to publicize the effort.  

· Anna Marie Cox mentioned that an AESC bookplate could be designed.

· Fort Leonard Wood potential members

· Holly Scherer brought up the idea of involving the contingent there, the “Keepers of the Castle”.

· Connie, free membership to be the representative. Discussion around how to grow our club.

· Kathy M. wants an evening meeting to brainstorm on outreach

COMPLETED:

NEW BUSINESS: 
FYI: Today is the grand opening of the new USO/Family Center at Fort Belvoir.  It is an Open House format.

DATES TO REMEMBER:

· 16 Feb 2013, Saturday  – American Wine Tasting at the Semonite’s home

· 23 Feb 2013, Belvoir Officers Spouses Club, Caring for Community event

· 10 Mar 2013 at 10:00, Wednesday - Knollwood Bake Sale

· 21 April 2013, Sunday - AEMA Brunch at The Fairfax
ADJOURNMENT:   Motion to adjourn was made by Holly Scherer. Seconded by Connie Semonite.  The meeting was adjourned at 13: 27 p.m.
NEXT MEETING:    
Date:  6 March 2013



Hostess: Priscilla Noah






Refreshments:  Volunteers Needed
Respectfully submitted,

Roslyn Riley
AESC Secretary 2012-2013

February 2013 AESC Castle Gram Nominations Report
It's that time again....

....to start thinking about becoming a member of AESC's Executive Board!  Please consider joining the board and helping to guide our club.  The next term goes from June 2013 to June 2014, with the slate nominated in March 2013 and the election at the April 2013 function.  

As you all know AESC is a wonderful organization of friendship and interesting and worthwhile activities.  Our awards to high school seniors with connections to USACE and activities to raise the funds are one of our major purposes and well worth the effort.  Raising these funds contributes to great camaraderie on the board.  The monthly board meeting, functions, and newsletter also bring us together and makes it fun organizing these activities.

We are going to need to fill quite a few of our positions as the elected officers do have term limits -- President, Vice-President, and Secretary usually serve 2 years, but can serve a third, if they are willing to do so.  Our Treasurer and AEMA Chairperson positions have a definite 2 year limit since they handle the monetary funds for AESC, so we must fill these this year.  If you might be interested in any of these elected positions or the appointed positions (listed in this and other Castle Grams and the Red Book), please let me know.  Also, please feel free to suggest any members who you think might like to be on the board and would be good board members.

If you think you might not have time to take a board position, please consider these things...


1.  Our current President has a demanding full time job, but has been able to work out taking the time to do a wonderful "job" as our President, including attending most board meetings and activities.


2.  Other board members have full time jobs and are able to help out on the board as well--one of our elected officers has a full time job, a new baby ,and has been a great board member.


3.  Several of our board members either travel quite a bit or are not in the DC area full time and are able to serve in their positions from remote locations, attending meetings and activities as their schedules permit.

So.....we hope you'll consider contributing to our club as these members have done and will continue to do so.

Thank you VERY much!

Bette Meuleners

AESC Nominations Chairperson, 2012-2013
571-235-3566

bmeuleners@gmail.com
Somewhere else in the newsletter in large noticeable print something like this, maybe in a box.….

It’s time to start working on filling AESC’s Executive Board of Officers for 2013-2014.  Please check out Bette Meuleners’ Nominations’ article on page ____!
Email sent to AESC 2012-2013 Board members on January 22, 2013
On Jan 22, 2013, at 10:56 PM, Meuleners Bette wrote:

It's time for us to start thinking about our board for next year.  We need to have the elected positions ready for nomination in March, with the election in April! This year we will absolutely need a new AESC Treasurer and AEMA Chairman. Kathy Moakler (President) and Roz Riley (Secretary) may stay for a 3rd year, if they're willing.  Anna Marie Cox (Vice President) is also able to stay for a second year, if she will agree to do so.  I hope they will!!!!!

It's also nice for us to have the rest of the board positions ready to suggest for the President to appoint.

Please seriously think about staying on the board--even if it's necessary to switch positions!  If you aren't able to continue for another year, please help the nominating committee by suggesting members who you think might like to be on the board, especially in your position.

Thank you so very much.

Bette Meuleners

AESC Nominations Chairperson, 2012-2013

571-235-3566

bmeuleners@gmail.com
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